BYRA Annual Meeting Minutes:  2011
Current membership is 51.  Quorum required for meeting is 25%: 13.  Any amendments to By-Laws and Sailing Instructions require a 2/3rds vote of members present (reference By-Laws).
Meeting Called to Order:  The 2011 annual Membership meeting was held at Pelican Point clubhouse and was brought to order by Commodore David Sweet.  There was a Quorum of members present as required by the By-laws to conduct business.  Approx. 25 members.

Minutes:  The minutes of the 2010 had been emailed to the members by the Secretary Glenn Cliborne and are also posted on our website.  These minutes were adopted as written.

The Twenty-five year Partnership Award between the Black Water Yacht Racing Association and Pelican Point Yacht Club was awarded to Pelican Point Yacht Club by Commodore, David Sweet.  This award was accepted by Marcie Richardson.   Marcie expresses many thanks.
All officers were thanked for jobs well done and asked for their reports.

Reports by Officers:  
1. Vice Commodore:  Bob Gearhart had nothing to report.

2. Rear Commodore:  George and Holly DeMestro / Bill Hughes and Bonnie.  George commented that this can be a fun and rewarding job, and with the help of Marcie Richardson (Beer Gal).  Bill Hughes commented it was a successful year.

3. Fleet Captain Warren Theis, handed out the 2011 race schedule, the floor was opened for comments or questions.  The New Years Raft up was moved to January 14 at the request of Bill Hughes.  All agreed.  
4. Race Committee was assigned to members that either volunteered or members that were requested to take Race Committee that had not performed this task in the 2010 season.  
5. It was decided to keep Match Racing on the calendar.   John Breckinridge suggested that we work out the detail as we got closer to that date.
6. Warren Theis awarded Kirk McGuire awards for his 1st and 2nd placements in the Spring and Fall Series and Bob Grogan for 1st place in the 2010 Fall Series.
7. There was a discussion to move the series Skipper’s Meeting to 10:30 AM.  The membership was not in favor of this, so it will stay at 11:00 AM.
8. A revised list of handicaps were discussed and approved.  There were a few small changes, some boats switched fleets and a few boat handicaps were adjusted according to US Sailing. PHRF Book.  The approved Handicap (PHRF) sheet will be posted on the BYRA Website.

Report by Treasurer:  Bob Toone was thanked for all his hard work as he handed out spreadsheet from the Quicken Books that we keep.  Due to increased sponsorship last year that was not anticipated in the 2010 budget.  We were able to finish the year with a surplus of $479.64.

There was no discussion on the 2010 Budget Report.
Discussion on 2011 proposed Budget.    There was much discussion on the 2011 budget.  The out come of this discussion is represented below:
1. Dues increased to $150.00 for returning members.  New members dues will remain at $100.00 (full year) and $50.00 (half year) to promote new members.  This motion was made by George DeMestro and seconded by Udo Gietl and passed by the membership.
2. Increased boat expense due to gas – this was agreed upon by the membership,
3. Reduced Beverages and Meals – With the Dues Increase the Beverages and Meals budget was increased from $1000.00 to 1500.00.  This decision came from a discussion led by John Breckenridge.   There was also a comment made for skippers with guests to bring extra Beverages and Snacks to offset the expense of their guests.  Motion presented by John Breckenridge, Seconded Don Shelton.
4. Reduced Trophy (for series) – It was recognized that Warren had done a great job to keep this cost under control – it was noted that this is not just series trophies but it included others like the Commodore Trophy and engraving.  With the increased dues, this line item was restored to its last year value of $1200.00.   (Note see New Business for a vote to modify the number of trophies awarded in accordance to the number of boats in that fleet.)  
5. Purchase of Boat Motor for Chase Boat. – This was to be discussed in (New Business) but was discussed at this time since it was so closely related to the budget.  Bob Gearhart commented that current Chase Boat motor could run for the next few years, but it was not reliable.  It was the consensus of the membership that the Chase Boat is there for safety and it needed to be turn-key reliable.  Two quotes were presented:  1. $7460 for a 75 HP Yamaha 4-Stroke installed with $1000.00 trade-in on the old motor.  2. $8300.00 for a 75 HP Honda 4-Stroke.  Motion was made by John Breckenridge, and seconded by Pete, to purchase a motor out of the reserve.  Glenn Cliborne suggested leaving the options open, allowing the purchaser to pick the best over all deal.  This was passed.
6. Replenishing the Reserve Fund:  It was suggested that any surplus at the end of the year be added to replenish the Saving Account.  Bill Hughes suggested a fund raiser /yard sail to address Gil Miekina’s concern of replacing the money in reserve.  Membership was in favor of this and left it to the board to follow up.
7. Alvin Bennett suggested selling advertisements for the series races.  There was a discussion on permanent vs temporary banners, also discussion on Non-Profit legalities, and regulations on putting up advertising.  Requested the Board to consider this and maybe selling advertising such as the “Kroger Spring Series”. 
Commodore: David Sweet thanked officers for service.
Old Business:

     Changes to Sailing Instructions
Section 3 C – 22 knot rule – Warren Theis presented this change in the Sailing Instructions to reduce liability to the club and board members.  This motion was made and opposed by the membership - to not adopt the change.  (Suggested replacing red text with green). The current Sailing and Race Committee Instructions will remain unchanged relative to the 22 knot rule (green text will be deleted and red text will remain as is). 

a. 3. Conduct of Races: The Fleet Captain shall coordinate the appointment of individuals to serve as the Race Committee for each race. The Race Committee in consultation with the Fleet Captain will be the sole primary authority as to the setting of the course, the enforcement of the 3 knot rule, the 22 knot rule excessive wind determination, and determinations regarding postponements, abandonment, shortening the course, recalls, and restarts, subject to the BYRA Race Committee Instructions. 
b. 22-Knot Rule: Excessive wind: No race sequence will be started if the consistent wind exceeds 22 knots or if gusts exceed 30 knots. is determined excessive by the Race Committee in consultation with the Fleet Captain. They may use consistent winds of 22kts, gusting to 30kts as a guide to make the determination but safety is the over-riding consideration. The Race Committee should use the wind measuring instrument on-board the committee boat just prior to the beginning of the race to measure the wind speed.
c. Revise Race Committee instructions paragraph IV A.6. to replace “Charlie Manning” with “the Quartermaster”. 

d. There was much discussion from John Breckenridge, Pete Phillip, Warren Ibaugh, David Sweet, Bob Gearhart and several other members prior to the vote.
e. There also followed a separate discussion of how good our insurance was to protect the club and Board Members.  It was stated that we were carrying the US Sailing Associations recommended insurance coverage.  
f. It was also noted that waivers have been signed by all racing and also has the option not to race should they feel conditions are excessive.   
2. Sailing Instructions for Bolded and Italic changes for Clarity.  Was presented also by Warren Theis.  This motion was proposed and carried.
a. 3. Conduct of Race – D. Race Begins: Hoisting the class flag is the beginning of the fleet’s race. Race Committee cannot change the race course after hoisting the class flag except under paragraph H below.
b. 3. Conduct of Race – H. Course Change: The Race Committee may change a leg of the course that begins at a rounding mark by changing the position of the next mark or the finishing line and signaling all boats before they begin the leg. (a) If the new direction of the leg will be changed, the signal shall be the display of flag C with repetitive sounds and a green triangular board for a change to starboard or a red rectangular board for a change to port. (b) If the length of the leg will be changed, the signal shall be the display of flag C with repetitive sounds and a “-“if the length will be decreased or a “+” if it will be increased.
c. 3. Conduct or Race - L. Radio Communication: A boat shall neither make radio transmissions while racing nor receive radio communications not available to all boats. This restriction also applies to mobile telephones.  BYRA allows exception in case of an emergency or to request chase boat services. Frequency is normally Ch 13.
d. 4. Starting Sequence:  A. third bullet - Race Committee signals the course to be sailed on the “course boards” which may be mounted on both sides of the committee boat by the fleet whose class flag is being flown.
e. 4. Starting Sequence:  C. The starting line is considered an obstruction for all competitors after rounding the windward A mark on the first leg only. Boats that do not comply will be disqualified for that race.  

3. Section 6 – Scoring and Awards – Glenn Cliborne’s Amendment to Scoring for a fleet’s Championship (series races only) Passed 20 to 3 - Scoring will be changed from 80% the numbers below.  The scoring will be the average of the scored races.  

a.  Championship:  Each fleet will award a club champion.  Scoring for the award will be based on participation in the series races run during the year up to a maximum of 16 counted.  The following table defines the number of races to be counted.  Race committee service would count with the same score awarded for series scoring.  To qualify for the award, a boat must have participated in the minimum number of races as defined in the table below.
	Number of Races the Fleet Completed for the Year
	Number of Races to Count for the Championship

	20 or more
	16

	19
	15

	18, 17
	14

	16
	13

	15
	12

	14
	11

	13, 12
	10

	11
	9

	10
	8

	9
	7

	8
	6


4. Pete Phillip’s Amendment to the BYRA Sailing Instructions passed 15 votes to 5.  To change the current BYRA Series Racing to a minimum participation requirement of (4) races from the current (5) races.  Also, change the number of “throw-out races” to be one throw-out for every two races above the (4) race minimum.  Example (4 or 5) races sailed, scoring is the average of the (4 or 5) races.  If there are (6 or 7) races sailed, scoring is the average of the (6 or 7) races.  (1 throw-out race) 
5. Amendments to BYRA Sailing Instructions as shown in Pete’s handout to Section 3 (Conduct of Races) and Section 6 (Scoring) will be made. 
Section 3  Conduct of Races

Paragraph H – Make up Races       In the event that all scheduled series races cannot be completed because of adverse conditions (not enough air, too much air, thunderstorms, etc.) resulting in abandoned races which cannot be made up on the dates scheduled, then the series will be determined as follows:
1. If 5 to 8 Series races have been run the scoring will be based on the minimum participation requirement of 4 races adjusted for throw-outs as defined in 

              Section 6, Paragraph H.

2. If only 4 Series races have been run the minimum qualifier is 3 races and results will be based on the average of the 3 or 4 finishes.  No Throw-outs.

Section 6  Scoring

Paragraph H – Qualification for trophies 

1. A boat qualifies for a series if it participated in 4 of the races run.

2. If only 4 races are run, a boat must participate in 3 of the 4 races run.

3. Boats will be ranked by the average of finishes after deletion of eligible throw-out races. 

4. For Series scoring boats will receive one throw-out for every two races participated in beyond the 4 race minimum requirement.
     Election of Officers:

Board Positions:  Were accepted
Commodore – Bob Gearhart
Vice Commodore – Pete Phillip
Secretary – Bob Grogan
Treasurer – Bob Toone

Fleet Captain – Warren Theis

Rear Commodore – Kirk McGuire
Past Commodore (remains on the Board) – Dave Sweet
Member at Large – Bill Hughes
Non-Board Positions:

Membership Chairperson – Loretta Manning

Quartermaster – John Short

Web Master – Paul Triska

Beer Guy/Gal – Marcie Zahn
Spring Regatta Chairperson – Paul Greier
Fall Regatta Chairperson – Paul Greier
Changing of the Flags – all officers transferred to the new officers.
Gil Miekina presented a gift to our now past commodore for his service.  This award was a very nice carved wooden box with the BYRA pendant flag.  It was followed with a large round of applause.
New Business:
1. Rear Commodore – Commodore, Bob Gearhart Asked for how to manage food/snacks if position remains open.  Kirk McGuire stepped up to be Rear Commodore in a coordinating role.  Whereas Pete Phillip suggested that a captain would volunteer or be assigned to a series race much like Race Committee is done.  They would put out the beer on ice and bring the snacks.  Both of which are reimbursed by the club.  They would also be responsible for putting away the coolers at the end of the event and empting the trash containers.  This was noted as Pete’s best idea ever.  Loretta Manning volunteered to put out the snacks so no captain would fell pressured to return to dock early to perform this task.  It was agreed to add a column to the Racing Schedule for people to sign up.   This was agreed upon by all.
2. Regattas – Paul Greier to review plans for Spring and Fall

3. Spring Regatta will be sponsored by Mary Lou McDonald as long as she could race on a boat.  
4. Fall Regatta is still under negotiation.  Paul Greier reviewed the history of the conditions of last year’s race.  They are unsure on this year’s sponsorship since they were not considered for our annual banquet.  Mariners would be more interested in providing services (meals) instead of providing money for the regatta. BYRA could charge for the meals and this would provide the cash for the regatta.  It was discussed that this would be approx. the same amount of money.   Another option would to have the regatta started at Mariners Landing to give them more exposure, to get a longer term commitment.  Also we may consider a perpetual trophy to be displayed at Mariners.  These are all options available to Paul for the negotiations. 

5. Race to Mariners – should we link this race to the Fall Regatta sponsor?  This is considered to be Okayed by the membership since we do not have anyone interested in sponsoring the Fall Regatta. 
6. Chase boat motor – should we purchase a new/used motor?  This was discussed in during the treasures report.
7. Summer poker race – Pete Phillip presented a proposal for a Sailing Poker Run where the money goes to Charity.  There was a show of hands to interest in the concept, there were several captains interested in taking part.  Membership decided it was a good idea and Okayed Pete to proceed with developing it.
8. New fleet proposal – George DeMestro, presented a proposal to create a fourth fleet known as the 27/3 fleet.  This is to allow larger, heavier boats to compete against each other.  A boat would have to be at least 27 foot and weigh 3 tons.  This fleet will get its own start; participation in this fleet will be voluntary.   Race committee will have the option of combining starts should the number of boat in a fleet allow.  George DeMestro will actively pursue other PPYC members with qualifying boats to come out and race in this new fleet.  This was passed by the membership and the board will further define the fleet.
9. A second part to the 27/3 proposal was having a sliding scale for the number of trophies in accordance with the number of qualifying boats in the fleet (Spring and Fall Series races only).  Bob Gearhart suggested we use this same sliding scale for all fleets in a spring or fall series.  John Breckenridge Made the motion and it was carried by the membership. Implementation is expected as follows: 3 or less boats qualify: one trophy; 4-5 boats qualify: two trophies; 6 or more boats qualify: three trophies.
10. Marcie Richardson announced that PPYC will be attending the Greensboro, NC boat show this year.  And she would be happy to hand out information on BYRA there.  Everyone was very excited and Loretta will get the pamphlets together.

11. Our Score Keeper Brandyn Price announced that with an increased schedule he will not be able to attend the series races, but he would like to continue to work on the regattas.   He was recognized for all the work he had provided to the club and has a standing invitation to work on any event which he is available.

Reminder to Pay Annual Dues

Lunch was served after the meeting.  This was provided by Bill Hughes and Bonnie, also by George DeMestro and Holly.  
Request a motion to adjourn.
Seth O. Moved to adjourn. 

